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1. INTRODUCTION

1\ Japan undoubtedly is a leading world economic power. Japan

is the biggest donor of official development aid (ODA) . In 1992,

Japanese official aid was $11.2 billion compared to $10.7 billion

for the United States. In the same year, 1992, Japan's bilateral

ODA for Sub-Saharan Africa was $860 million constituting 10.1

percent of total bilateral aid; bilaterAl grant aid to Africa was

$552 million or 32 percent of Japan's total bilateral aid.

2. Japan resumed her postwar FDI in 1951. The annual rate

increased enormously during the "bubble economy" period starting

in 1986 and reached the all-time high of nearly $70 billion in

1989, after which it fell equally dramatically back to the pre-

bubble level by 1992. Over the 42 year period, Japan invested

a cumulative total of $386.5 billion. The United States received

42 percent of this total, Europe (mostly Western Europe) 19.6

percent, Asia 15.5 percent, Latin America 12 percent, Oceania 6.2

percent, Africa, 1.8 percent and the Middle East 1.1 percent.

3. In times of recession or investment capital scarcity, FDI

decisions are almost exclusively motivated by supply-side

factors: Japanese market perceptions and global market options.

4. Japan's trade with Africa, however, was not so significant.

Japan's export trade in 1992 to Sub-Saharan Africa was $8.8

billion against imports from Sub-Saharan Africa of $3.6 billion

creating a huge trade imbalance. A more serious effort needs

to be made, therefore, to correct the trade imbalance between

Japan and Africa and to allow greater access of African products

to Japanese markets.

5. Many African countries have undertaken structural adjustment

programmes since the 1980s. A key feature of the programmes has
been the creation and sustenance of a policy and regulatory

environment to encourage private sector trade and investment,

especially foreign direct investment.1/ ■'-••*-;;

6. Creating an environment to foster private investment has

required governments to steadily dismantle state controls over

pricing and trade, while adopting fiscal and monetary measures

to control inflation and exchange rate overvaluation. Between

1982 and 1987 more than one third of African countries either

introduced or made adjustments to their investment codes or

guidelines in order to attract FDI.2/

1/ World bank (1992), Investing in Africa: The World Bank's

Programme of Assistance and Opportunities for the Private

Sector, Industry and Energy Division Note No.9 (Washington,

D.C., World Bank).

2/ UNCTAD (1995) , Overview: Foreign Direct Investment in -;

Africa during the 1980s in World Investment Directory 1995:

Volume IV Africa and West Asia (forthcoming).
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7. In developing countries, where most international exchange

involves the trading of finished and relatively cheap consumer

goods such as clothing and footwear, FDI and trade linkages are

likely to be explained as import substituting or export promot

ing: if markets are large, then foreign direct investment usually
takes place for market-penetration purposes (import substitut

ing) ; if markets are small, then the country can be used as an

export base (export promoting).3/

8. In Africa, the size of the market is a statistically

significant determinant of FDI inflows, and changes in Gross
National Product (GNP) influence flows to Africa. The deprecia
tion of the exchange rate also has a very important effect in

encouraging FDI inflows.4/

9. Until the early 1980s the aggregate total of Japanese FDI was

more or less equally divided between developed and developing
regions, and in the primary and secondary sectors the former

regions' share was no more than one-third of the total. The
situation changed rapidly thereafter, especially during the

second half of the decade. Between 1986 and 1990, 75 per cent

of the aggregate total and 77 percent of investment in the
primary and manufacturing sectors went to developed regions. The
African share, which had never been large, became negligible.
The phenomenal expansion of Japanese FDI during the 1980s was
confined to the developed regions and to developing countries

such as those to the east of Malaysia.

10. Within each region Japanese FDI has been heavily concen
trated in a few countries and areas: the United States in North
America: the United Kingdom, the Netherlands and Luxembourg in
Europe: and the Newly Industrialized Economies (NIES), the
Association of Southeast Asian Nations countries (the ASEAN)-4
and China in Asia. The bulk of FDI in Latin America has been

absorbed by the Caribbean tax havens, and manufacturing FDI in
this region has been largely confined to Brazil and Mexico. In
Africa, the tax haven of Liberia alone received 85 percent of the
cumulative total ($ 5,773 million), followed by Zaire ($ 282 mil
lion), Nigeria ($ 159 million) and Zambia ($ 142 million). The
rest of Africa hosted a combined total of $ 456 million over the
42 year period. Most of the investment in the primary and

3/ Other types are "resource-seeking foreign direct invest

ment", "technology-seeking foreign direct investment"

and "efficiency-seeking foreign direct investment". TCMD

(1993), Foreign Investment and Trade Linkages in Developing

Countries (New York, United Nations Publications, Sales No.

E.93.II.A.12).

4/ UNCTAD (1993 b), Explaining and Forecasting; Regional Flows
of Foreign Direct Investment (New York, United Nations publi

cations, ST/CTC/SER.A/26).
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secondary sectors took place before 1985, especially during the

1970s, while the Japanese invented massively in Liberia during

the 1980s. Over the entire period, only $ 234 million was in

vested in manufacturing industries in Africa.

II. OVERALL TRENDS OF JAPANESE FOREIGN DIRECT INVESTMENT (FDI)

' A. Trends of Japanese FDI

11. Over the last four decades from 1951-91, the cumulative value

of Japanese FDI flows to Africa amounted to $ 6.6 billion, or an

average annual equivalent of 164 million. Investment in the

region rose by a factor of ten in dollar terms, and dropped by

a factor of five in relative terms, from five cents to one on

every dollar.

12. Japanese FDI outflows, after reaching a peak of $48 billion

in 1990, declined by 36 percent in 1991 and by 44 percent in

1992, to the level of $ 17 billion. Having been the largest

source country for two years, Japan lost that position not only

to the United States, but also fell behind France. Although the

decline of Japanese outflows was reflected in all major destina

tions and industries, the largest decreases were recorded in the

areas in which FDI grew relatively fast during the investment

boom of the second half of the 1980s in the United States and

Europe. Developing countries have also been affected by the

declining Japanese outflows, but to a much lesser extent than

developed countries.

13. It is likely, however, that Japanese outflows will recover,

though they may not soon reach again the record levels of the

late 1980s. One reason is that Japanese TNCs are likely to

approach re-emerging investment opportunities much more cautious

ly. Such opportunities are emerging quickly in the fast-growing

neighbouring South and South-East Asian region, providing

attractive locations for market-seeking FDI.5/

B. Japanese Share in World FDI Flows

14. A prominent feature of the world economy during the 1980s was

the exceptionally high growth rate of foreign direct investment.

At an average annual growth rate approximating 30 percent over

the decade, foreign direct investment worldwide increased much

faster than world trade or production, outpacing production by

a factor of three and surpassing trade by a factor of three and

5/ UNCTAD (1994), World'Investment Report: Transnational Cor

porations, Employment and the Workplace (Geneva,, United

Nations Publications, Sales No. E.94.II.A.14).
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three-quarters.6/ The interplay of several factors contributed
to the rapid expansion of foreign direct investment globally

during the previous decade: general investment-friendly policy
trends in both developed and developing regions; more liberaliza
tion and deregulation of domestic markets, especially in the
services sector; structural shift in the world economy towards
increasing significance of service industries; initiatives
towards regional economic and market integration - notably, the
EU Single Market; frictions in international trade emanating from

trade imbalances among major trading partners; increasing privat
ization of state enterprises in both socialist and non-socialist
economies; substitution of foreign debt for foreign investment
through debt-equity swap programmes; improvement in the credit
and economic performance of some severely indebted developing
countries; space-time advantages created by rapid progress in
information technology towards convergent digital standard for
global computer and telecommunication networks; and the ascendan

cy of Japan to premiere world investor.

III. SECTORAL AND REGIONAL DISTRIBUTION IN JAPANESE FDI

A. Sectoral Distribution

15. Total investment flows were distributed among primary (10.9
percent), secondary (3.5 percent), and tertiary (85.6 percent)
sectors. Structural trends in Africa conform to the general
pattern of long-term divergence between a contracting share of
developing countries, an expanding share of developed economies
in terms of regions and a correspondingly contracting and
expanding share of the primary and tertiary sectors respectively.
Virtually all primary sector investments were made in mining and
fisheries, with the former accounting for 80 percent of the
total The first six countries received about 90 percent of
primary sector investments. With a share of only two percent in
the 1980s, the trends of sectoral distribution reflect increasing
marginalization of manufacturing, mainly stemming from dismal
records of economic performance during the previous decade. While
the first three countries absorbed about 80 percent of the
investments in the secondary sector, manufacturing activities
were much more widely spread across many countries and different
sub-sectors than the other two sectors- Almost all secondary
sector investments were targeted for import-substitute manufac

turing -notably, metal products, textiles, chemicals, motor
vehicles, food, and consumer electronic and electrical products.

16 Prior to the 1980s, developing countries accounted for a
manor share of foreign direct investment from Japan, with a ma]or
share of the investments in resource-based, labour intensive and

6/ UNCTC (1991), World Investment Report; The Triad in Foreign
Direct Investment (United Nations Publication, Sales

No.E.91.II.A.12), p. 4.
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standardized manufacturing in ^he primary and secondary sectors

of these economies. In spite t>£ a significant absolute growth
rate in Japanese investments in developing countries, approximat

ing 30 percent over the last two decades, their share had

declined to less than one-quarter of total outflows by the end

of the 1980s, with a parallel decline in the share of investments

in the primary and secondary sectors.

17. The trends of sectoral distribution in Japanese FDI flows

during the previous two and half decades, from 1965-89, show a

systematic shift in the relative importance of sectors from

primary in the 1960s, to secondary in the 1970s, and to tertiary

in the 1980s. During the period in question, the share of the

primary sector dropped from 30 to 5 percent, and the secondary

sector from 36 to about 20 percent; while the proportion of the

tertiary sector nearly doubled from 24 to 47 percent. The pattern

of distribution of Japanese foreign investment points to long-

term divergent trends between a contracting primary and an

expanding tertiary sector, and correspondingly divergent trends

between the rising share of developed economies and falling share

of developing countries iri terms of regions. Similarly, invest

ment flows to the secondary or manufacturing sector increased in

absolute terms and decreased in relative terms in the 1980s,

accompanied by significant redistribution from resource-based and

standardized labour-intensive manufacturing in developing regions

to techno-capital intensive and flexible manufacturing in devel

oped economies.

18. By sector, the total value of Japanese FDI flows to Africa

was distributed among primary (10.9 percent), secondary (3.5

percent), and tertiary (85.6 percent). The trends of sectoral

distribution conform to the general pattern of declining primary

and rising tertiary sectors. While the dominance of the tertiary

sector escalated from 64 percent before the 1980s to 95 percent

in the ensuing period, the percentage of the primary and

secondary sectors fell from 30 to 3 percent and from 8 to 2

percent, respectively.

B. Regional Distribution

19. After surpassing the United States and the United Kingdom as

the top investors, Japan accounted for 23 percent of the global

foreign direct investment outflows by the end of the previous

decade. Direct investment from Japan to both developed and

developing regions increased at an average annual growth rate of

30 percent, although with significant; differences between regions

and sub-periods. A much higher growth rate has been associated

with investment flows to developed regions, particularly since

the second half of the 1930s. The influx of Japanese foreign

direct investment during the period is primarily attributed to

persistent trade surplus with its principal trading partners in

North America and the European Economic Community, accompanied

by trade friction and appreciation of the yen against their

currencies, and structural change in the home economy from re-
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source based, labour intensive, and technologically standardized
light processing to techno-capital intensive manufacturing and

services.

20. Trends in the regional distribution of Japanese foreign
direct investment outflows resulted from differences in growth

rates between FDI flows to developed and developing regions in
the second half of the 1980s. In spite of an appreciable -
nearly tenfold - increase in Japanese FDI flows to developing
countries in real terms, from an annual average of a little over
$ one billion in the first half of the 1970s to about ten billion
in the second half of the 1980s, the relative position of the

region fell by about quarter from a major share of more than half
to a minor share of just over quarter during the same period.
Among developing regions, about 85 percent of Japanese foreign
direct investment was hosted by Asia and Latin America, whose
shares dropped from 45 percent of world total in the 1970s to 25
percent in the second half of the 1980s. On account of falling
oil prices and the Gulf War, the Middle and Near East saw its
portion shrink from seven percent to less than one percent
between the second half of the 1970s and the 1980s.

21. The cumulative value of Japanese foreign direct investment

in Africa amounted to $ 6.6 billion over the last four decades
from 1951-91, or an average annual equivalent of $ 164 million.
While the flows increased by a factor of nine in dollar terms,
from an annual average of less than $ 50 million to slightly over
$ 400 million during the last two decades; the share of the sub-
region declined from five to one cent on every dollar of outward
Japanese investment in relative terms. About 70 percent of the
investments have been made since the early 1980s.

22. Japanese FDI in Africa was highly concentrated in very few

countries, varying from 84 percent for one country (Liberia), 95
percent for five countries (plus Zaire, Nigeria, Zambia, Niger),
and 98 percent for ten countries (plus Gabon, Egypt, Mauritius,
Mozambique, Senegal), according to figures for 1967-91. Since the
Becond half of the 1970s, Liberia has been the dominant recipient

of Japanese direct investment, exceeding 95 percent of the Afrxca
total in the second half of the 1980s and early 1990s.

23. Japan has been suffering from recession since the early
1990s, decreasing FDI outflows. New Japanese investments have

been channeled back to Asia recently, instead of the developing
world and Africa. African countries have stepped up their
investment promotion efforts, and even seem to hold some of the
natural resources needed by Japanese manufacturers. Perhaps the
biggest answer to this question lies in what we call a "new
investment conservatism" on the part of Japanese investors.
Whereas in the 1980s, Japanese investors were willing to invest

in risky or unsure regions and industries in the hope of
developing new markets, in the 1990s they face a set of profit
ability problems which force them to place investments in regions

that are sure to yield a quick return.
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24. Despite the widespread liberalization of FDI policies by many

governments in Africa during the 1980s, FDI inflows did not

increase between the second half of the 1980s and early 1990s.

Small markets with low growth rates, poor infrastructure, high

indebtedness, slow progress in introducing market- and private-

sector-oriented economic reforms and low levels of technological

capabilities all reduce the attractiveness of many African

countries to foreign investors. Although some countries are

clearly more successful in attracting FDI than others, prospects

of FDI in Africa as a whole and especially in sub-Saharan Africa

are not so favourable.

25. According to the Ministry of International Trade and

Industry's 4th Basic Survey of Japanese overseas investment,

nearly 90 per cent of the manufacturing investors in Africa were

attracted by the local market. They were partly encouraged by

other factors such as the availability of low-cost labour,

investment incentives and protection from import competition by

the host government. It is relevant to compare this situation

with that in Asia. In the Asian region (mostly the NIEs and the

ASEAN-4) abundant supplies of low-cost labour were the most

important motive, and about 40 percent of the manufacturing

companies were engaged in export production. It should also be

noted that Japanese investors may be local-market-oriented in

Asia for a reason quite different from that in Africa.

26. "Investment incentives" often involve provision of an

industrial site, e.g. in an export processing zone. In East and

Southeast Asia this is particularly alluring to Japanese

investors, because maritime transportation between countries in

this region and Japan often costs less than long-distance land

transportation within Japan and because land is of course very

difficult and expensive to acquire at home. Governments in the

region have been endeavouring to improve their port facilities

and access to reduce foreign investors' costs of transportation

still further.

27. According to a sample survey of about fifty Japanese

companies with more than eighty local affiliates in Sub-Saharan

Africa, established over a period of twenty-five years since

I960, most of the parent TNCs were large industrial conglomerates

known as trading companies, more than half of the affiliates were

engaged in manufacturing for import substitution, and about 90

percent of manufacturing affiliates involved joint ventures with

local groups. The observed pattern of overwhelming minority

ownership preferred by Japanese companies in their manufacturing

affiliates, as a more rational investor preference than restric

tive host country policy prevalent at the time, carries signifi

cant implications for the role of indigenous entrepreneurship in

attracting potential Japanese investment, particularly in the

light of the revised general policy on structural adjustment,

which essentially constitutes reducing the public sector in favor

of the leading role of the private sector in a free and open

market economy.
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IV. CHARACTERISTICS OF JAPANESE FDI

A. Asian Experience

28. The environment surrounding FDI is quite different in Asian
countries, many of which have been successful in attracting FDI.
There was, however, no single Asian development model. The

diversity among the Asian countries is likely to be the same as
among African countries, in terms of population size, climate,

resource base, and culture.

29. In order to discuss the Asian experiences in contrast to

African development after the 1960s, there are three main issues:
agricultural development, human resource development and FDI and

saving.

30. One of the key ingredients of successful economic development

in East Asia has been the active role of the agricultural sector.
One of the important aspects of the success of Asian agricultural
development was land reform. Asian countries invested in the
infrastructure, institutions, and .organizations important for

rural development, adopting realistic taxation policies to
distribute the fruits equally. Most Asian countries showed a
large increase in fpod production. Policies, which had been
successful in generating manufacturing exports in Asian coun
tries, drove food production in those countries as well.

31 Human capital investment had been a focal point in Asian
countries, as in many Asian countries labour-intensive industries
were one of the engines of growth. While one of the most
important elements was the overall political and economic
stability of the host country to attract FDI, human resources

were also one of the key points for investors to consider whether
they invest or not. Investment in education and health was a key
issue. Primary, secondary, and vocational education should be
emphasized as well as on-the-job.'training in developing coun
tries The brain drain was one of the important issues in Asia
as well as in Africa. For example, by 1987, nearly a third of
Africa's skilled labour had moved to Europe. However, South
Korea had overcome its brain drain problem by actively recruiting
back expatriate professionals, by offering reasonable and

competitive salaries.

32. With the sole exception of Mauritius, there is no African
economy that is strongly export oriented in the East Asian
mode.7/ By 1979, Mauritius could count at least 15 export-

7/ Lall, Sanajaya (1991), Human Resources, Technology and
Industrial Development in Sub-Saharan Africa, in Economic

Reform in Sub-Saharan Africa edited by Ajay Chhibber and
Stanley Fischer (Washington, D.C., the World Bank), pp. 263 -

276.
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oriented textile plants established by Hong Kong parents. Indian

firms also located in Mauritius, citing its preferential access

to the Common Market as a major reason for investing there.

Several foreign firms, in Mauritius, for example, have had

difficulty with the Common Market'-* s rules of origin, as more

value had to be added within the; EU or its associates for

products to qualify for special treatment,in Europe.

33. The mobilization of domestic saving has played a critical

role in Asian development. Astaii countries are likely to show

higher rates of saving and investment than other parts of the

developing world. The following points have been raised to

explain the high savings rate in Asia: 1) positive real interest

rates, 2) sufficient availability and convenience of savings

institutions, 3) the profitability of investment opportunities

to promote domestic saving.

34. In general all Asian countries,, at some stage, have adopted

outward-orientation growth strategies. In most Asian countries,

FDI has shifted from industries which served the domestic market

to export-oriented industries over the 1980s, as domestic markets

were not large enough for efficient import substitution develop

ment. Trade has been the engine of growth in the region.

35. During the decade, Japanese FDI flows shifted from light

manufacturing sectors, such as textiles and food products, in

developing countries to sophisticated manufacturing and service

sectors, such as automobiles, electronics, banking and insurance,

in developed countries.

36. Japanese experience in Asia, which has continued to be

successful in attracting Japanese FDI, shows patterns which vary

by host country. Singapore and Hong Kong have captured growing

financial sector FDI, Korea and Taiwan mostly manufacturing FDI

in capital intensive subsectors such as automobiles and general

machinery, and China significant flows of textile sector FDI.

37. A question remains as to whether the success in Mauritius is

relevant for Sub-Saharan Africa. Among many features related to

the success of Mauritius discussed above, one of the key

elements, which is relevant for all developing countries, is the

feedback mechanism between policy makers and the economic

problems.

38. Firstly, the Government is establishing a network for better

dialogue between policy makers and those who benefit from, or

contribute to, the implementation of decisions in the overall

economy. This network is meant to generate closer participation

at the grass-root level in the decision-making process.

39. Secondly, through this arrangement, the economic recovery

programmes at the national, regional and international levels.
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are likely to be modified according to the external and internal
shocks in economic and political environments surrounding

Mauritius.

40. Finally, the restructuring of the public administration

system according to modern organization and management practices
is an important step in that direction, in addition to the

development and deepening of capital markets and the moderniza

tion of banking sector activities.

B, General Trading Companies

41. The greater portion of Japanese Foreign Direct Investment

(FDD in Africa has been covered by Trading Transnational

Corporations (Trading TNCs). Among the independent Trading TNCs,

four types are identified: 1) Agency house 8/; 2) General
trading companies; 3) Commodity traders 9/ and 4) Retailers and
buying agents. General trading companies, which this study

mainly discusses, are the world's largest and most diversified
trading companies in terms of products, markets and functions.

42. General trading companies and small and medium firms have
been important participants in Japanese FDI and still play a
significant role in many developing countries. Expanding sales
to local and third markets is the most important objective of
Japanese FDI; tapping low cost labour is the second highest
objective, followed by benefitting from the promotion policies

of the host government and gathering information.

43. It is a massively organized corporate entity, operated to

efficiently manage its functions to ensure the prompt and stable
supply of the goods and services which consumers want. 10/

44. Although the Trading TNCs deal with domestic and internation
al "trade through import and export, they are different from the

8/ Independent agency houses are the oldest types of Trading
TNCs, most of which are of Western European origin and were
established before the Second World War. They are particular
ly active in markets which are considered to be too small by
TNCs to establish their own affiliates. Their role has been
declining in recent years. [UNCTC (1988), Transnational Cor
porations in World Development: Trends and Prospects, p.384
(New York, United Nations Publications (ST/CTC/89).]

9/ The market structure of international commodity trade has
given rise to a type of Trading TNCs specializing in one or
more commodities, especially agricultural commodities.
Examples are Cargill, ACLI International, and Alfred Toepfer.

10/ Hikaji Katano (1981), Japanese Enterprises in Asean Coun

tries: Statistical Outlook, Research Institute for Economic &

Business Administration, Kobe University.
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traditional trading company in many respects: 1) large scale

capital; 2) exceptional fund-raising ability; 3) an efficient

world information and activity network. Trading TNCs cover a

wide range of economic activities including development of

natural resources, processing of raw materials and production of

intermediate and finished goods, construction, banking and

insurance, transportation and services, in addition to the main

commercial activities.

45. These activities cover the establishment of various subsid

iary companies to engage in different fields of work. These

activities are harmoniously conducted with complete co-ordination

in such a way that each activity is closely linked with the

others in order to fulfil the main economic functions of Trading

TNCs.

46. Trading TNCs play an important role in the process of

technology transfer to developing countries, either as investors,

suppliers of capital goods or providers of unpackaged technology,

for example, through licensing. Trading TNCs are more likely to

respond to the changes in international competitiveness with

their global outlook. It is, therefore likely that TNCs relocate

their factories in some sectors like textiles to countries with

more incentives. Several developing countries have taken action

to enhance the contribution of TNCs to structural adjustment by

revising their investment regulations and by setting up export

processing zones aimed specifically at attracting export-oriented

FDI.

47. Trading TNCs play a vital role in the transfer of technology

to African countries as importers of machinery and equipment.

Trading TNCs export as well as import these items and thus

continue their crucial part in the transfer of technology. They

are engines of growth as well as the institutions which link the

elements of contemporary technology such as materials, machines,

manpower, management, and market.

48. Japanese transnational corporations investing directly in

Sub-Saharan countries consist mainly of large industrial conglom

erates, known as trading companies, such as C.Itoh (Cameroon,

Nigeria), Kanematsu (Sudan, Senegal), Marubeni (Cameroon, Ghana,

Nigeria, Tanzania, Uganda, Zimbabwe), Mitsubishi (Cameroon,

Ethiopia, Mauritius, Nigeria, Sudan, Zambia), Mitsui (Cameroon,

Nigeria, Swaziland), Nichimen (Nigeria), Nissho Iwai (Gabon, Cote

d'Ivoire, Nigeria, Sudan, Tanzania), and Sumitomo (Cameroon,

Nigeria). In addition to owning about forty affiliates in these

countries - an average of five affiliates per parent and three

affiliates per country - the eight giants ranked among the ten

largest trading companies in the world in 1986, all of them

Japanese.11/

11/ UNCTC (1988), Transnational Corporations in World Develop

ment: Trends and Prospects (United Nations Publication, ST/CT-

C/89), pp. 559-560.
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49. Apart from signifying their historical origin, the designa

tion of these companies as trading is misleading as trade makes
up only part of their activities. These transnational corpora
tions are in fact industrial conglomerates with vertically
integrated, horizontally and locationally diversified operations
cutting across primary production.- secondary manufacturing, and
different tertiary sub-sectors. Although they are also involved
in primary and tertiary sectors, many of their African affiliates

are most active in manufacturing.

50 A few large manufacturing companies, with globally recognized
names, having African affiliates are engaged in the assembly of
consumer electronics and motor cycles. These include Sanyo
(consumer electronics/Kenya and Nigeria), Matsushita (consumer

electronics/Cote d'lvoire, Nigeria, Tanzania), Honda Motors and
Yamaha (motor cycle/Nigeria). Except for mining in Gabon and
electronics trade in Nigeria, NEC has no manufacturing subsidiary
in the sub-region. In spite of the worldwide Japanese reputation
in the automotive industry and growing sub-regional market,
Japanese foreign direct investment in the sub-sector has not
progressed from two-wheel motor cycles to four-wheel cars and
trucks. Nevertheless, many famous Japanese cars are assembled in
a few African countries under licensing arrangements with local

private or public investors.

C. Small and Medium-sized Enterprises (SMEs)

51. Small and medium-sized TNCs, unlike their larger counter
parts, are more likely to enter developing countries through
joint ventures and other collaborative arrangements with local
firms They have become a significant component of Japanese FDI,
increasing FDI in developing countries. The rise in their FDI
share in the latter half of the 1980s was due in part to the loss
of export competitiveness caused by competition from companies

based in developing countries, particularly NIES.12/

52 In fact, one of the key ingredients of successful industrial
development in East Asia has been the active role of SMEs. The
reasons for this include the labour-intensive nature of produc
tion in small enterprises, their extensive use of locally
available raw materials, and their geographical dispersion, which

leads to regionally balanced development. In the ASEAN coun
tries over 90 percent of manufacturing enterprises fall within
the small-scale sector, defined as enterprises with fewer than

50 workers.

12/ UNCTAD (1993) Small and Medium-sized Transnational Corpor

ations: Role- Impact and Police implications, (United Nations

publication, ST/CTC/160).
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D. The Constraints on Japanese FD1 Flows to Africa

53. The problems facing FDI, especially Japanese FDI, in general,

in Africa, may be grouped, broadly under the following factors:

a) absence of Japanese previous political experience in Africa

through colonialism and consequent lack of Japanese historical

association with African countries until recent times; b) factors

relating to country capacities involving the absence of trained

and skilled labour force; c) lack of supporting science and

technological infrastructure; d) unconducive and difficult

macroeconomic and investment environment for Japanese FDI; e)

problems relating to differences in history, language and culture

creating perception problem for host countries; f) lack of

physical infrastructure; g) anti-western rhetoric and hostile

economic policies against foreign capital investments pursued by

government in the past; and h) even the sheer geographical

distance between Japan and Africa.

a) Historical, Cultural and Political Constraints

54. The source and origin of FDI in most African countries is

closely linked with the colonial history of the particular

country. It has always been a virtual "winner takes all or most"

situation or "first come first served" basis. Colonial historical

associations always bring about cultural influences and linkages

in terms of institutions, education, religion, language down to

attitudes and behavioral patterns. The Japanese, by accident of

history, did not sow any colonial seeds in Africa and, therefore,

have never stood to reap any gain through the consequential

associations that follow upon colonization. To the Japanese,

therefore, Africa still remains distant, alien and impenetrable.

55. Among the major constraints which could have barred Japanese

entry into Africa, particularly during the immediate post-

independence period were the political agenda and hostile

policies pursued against the free-market economies of the world

and private capital, particularly, foreign private capital. The

attendant anti-free-market and anti-western rhetoric which

justified the institution and establishment of State dominance

of the economy, scared off potential entrants like the United

States and Japan, which never really had the colonial experience

and which could have been courted with appropriate policies and

strategies to help transform the economy, after the country was

liberated politically from British hegemony.

b) Constraints of Skill Education and Training.

56. Investment growth is hindered by the low level of technologi

cal and managerial skills. The absence of well trained and

skilled labour forces is a major constraint in this regard. Given

the differences in language and culture, it is not attractive for

Japanese investors to undertake the training of the workforce in

addition to the main line of activity. This would not only be

costly but time-consuming and an uphill task in view of the
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obvious differences in language and culture. This may explain
why Japan invests in Singapore, Malaysia, Thailand, South Korea
and Hong-Kong, where in terms of education, experience and
attitude, the workers are superior to those in Africa.

57 With respect to TNCs' involvement in transfer of technology
the following mechanisms are adopted: FDI; joint venture-
licensing; franchising; management contracts; marketing con

tracts; technical service contracts; turnkey contracts; and

international sub-contracting.

5B. In general. Technology related to TNCs, particularly Trading
TNCs involves more of a soft than a hard variety and essentially
comprises the acquisition, interpretation and management of
information of all kinds. Many technologies related to Trading
TNCs require considerable organization and management capabili
ties. The technological advantages of Trading TNCs arise from
their control over a global network of activities, bargaining
power, knowledge of market conditions for the products, and the
capacity to assemble and process vast amounts of information.

13/

c) Lack of Supporting Science and Technological

Infrastructure

59 The absence of a science and technology infrastructure and
technological capacity generally is another major constraint.
Japanese products are usually in high-tech, Research & Develop
ment intensive areas which require state-of-the-art machinery and
equipment and related skills, for which reasons, such investments

cannot be easily located in Africa which lacks the requisite
skills for manning such high level and sophisticated operations,

in the past, technology acquisition and skills formation for
capacity building was neglected. Training for skills acquisition
in industry was left to foreign suppliers in technology transfer
transactions through the means of training courses and meaning
less training programmes which, at best, only ensured access to
white collar positions, far away from the core operation.

d) Constraints on the economy

60. Some constraints examined in the economy in Africa are: i)
the high rate of inflation; ii) the ever depreciating value of
the local currency, the national currency vis-a-vis the major
principal currencies of the world economic system such as the
United States dollar, the Japanese yen, the British Pound, and
the French Franc; iii) difficulties involved in the repatriation
of capital, profits and dividends associated with investments to
the country of origin of such investment; iv) the general trend
of uncertainty about the safety of investments and investors
fuelled by the spate of indigenization policies pursued in the

13/ UNCTC (1988), Transnational Corporations in World Develop

ment; Trends and Prospects, op.cit., p.432.
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1970s which led to changes in ownership structures of existing

investments; v) the unstable, unpredictable and ambivalent

policies pursued by various governments with respect to the

private sector generally and foreign participation in the economy

in particular were perceived by potential investors as negative

and a dangerous sign which does not augur well for long term

planning and stability in the investment regime; vi) other

factors in the investment promotion environment are the lack of

transparency in the investment promotion regime, the cumbersome

investment procedures and delays involved in investment approvals

and implementation processes.

€1. The absence of a well developed stock market, relatively

small market sizes, quality of the workforce, and fluctuations

of the exchange rate are also some of the problems which

discourage the activities of TNCs.

V. SUMMARY AND IMPLICATIONS FOR DEVELOPING COUNTRIES

62. FDI can be a powerful driving force for economic development

in a poor country. In the case of African countries, however,

the question is not what to expect from it nor how to make good

use of it, but whether and how they can attract FDI.

63. TNCs invest, only where certain conditions exist. Few

countries in Africa can meet such conditions, especially with

respect to Japanese investors who are geographically far away and

who are surrounded by extremely attractive countries in terms of

labour and markets. The very basic disadvantages of African

economies in competing with these Asian hosts are political

instability and poor governance -"privatisation of the state"

according to an African participant at a recent conference in

Tokyo - and the small local market. The seriousness of the

problem of geographical distance will diminish as these two

problems decrease.

64. Apart from sporadic investments in mines and plantations,

Japanese FDI will remain oriented primarily towards local

markets. This is because Japanese firms have already set up

supply bases within Europe and also because surplus labour will

persist for many decades in various parts of Asia, China, Indo

China, eastern member states of the former USSR, and finally the

Indian sub-continent. The Japanese need not come to Africa for

export processing. In order to stimulate their investment in

Africa, therefore, good local market potential is essential.

65. It is obvious that it will be a long time before African

countries can settle the problems of political instability and

poor governance. Given the unappetising size of their market,

it would also be difficult for African governments to force TNCs

to invest in local production facilities by means of import

barriers. The problem is compounded by the lack of a modern
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entrepreneurial class, who could encourage the inflow of foreign

capital as active partners.

66. Demand-side efforts to attract FDI will be largely discounted
until the supply-side economic picture becomes a little more
stable for Japan. However, since the Japanese public and private
sectors seem intent on using Asian markets to solve their
immediate needs, African countries should consider tapping the
secondary benefits that can accrue through Japanese FDI in Asia.
There is no doubt that many of the Asian markets and investment
sites targeted by Japanese TNCs will require some of the raw
materials and sub-components that can be supplied by African
countries. The first and most immediate benefit to this
"secondary promotion" would be to work down trade deficits with
Asian countries. Also by strengthening the reliance of Asian
markets on African raw materials and sub-components, African
governments may help to refocus ODA on real investment promotion

activities.

67. External assistance, particularly official development
assistance - (ODA) , will therefore continue to be of great
importance in creating the premises for self-sustained growth,

including an FDI-friendly environment.

68 In the light of• the«lessons' learnt from East Asia's experi
ence, to be internationally competitive, liberalization is the
only way. The policy of NIES (Taiwan, South Korea, Hong Kong,
and Singapore) which has shifted from an inward-looking orienta
tion to an outward-looking one at its early stage of development,
along with its continuous emphasis on investment and export

development strategy has been the salient characteristic of this
success. Especially, in Taiwan and Korea, the policy shifted
from import substitution to export promotion during the 1960s,
which was the first step toward liberalization. The liberaliz
ation process expanded during the 1970s through the further
opening up of trade and investment. During these years the
domestic economy showed a steady growth due to a smooth transi
tion from agriculture to industry. During the 1980s, external
shocks such as the second oil shock, the external debt crisis,
and the exchange rate adjustment against the US dollar, made the
region's transformation spurt, in addition to internal factors

such as changing labour market conditions.

69. FDI is an important channel for receiving and absorbing
foreign know-how, technology and management skills. FDI is
important for Africa because, among other things, the continent
does not have the adequate savings and foreign exchange resources

of its own needed for the development and diversification of its
economy. African countries are also severely short of certain
skills and technologies. TNCs would appear to be the most
effective mechanism for dealing with such problems because, by
and large, they have the requisite resources and qualities - the
necessary internal organizational strength, management skills,

and access to capital and technology.
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70. FDI contributes to the development of industrialization in

Africa, while Official Development Aid (ODA), through government

channels, may contribute mainly to expand social capital. As

Indonesia has shown, fiscal incentives including tax holidays are

less likely to be important than policy environment, infrastruc

ture and human resources. Most governments in Asia have been

supporting a market-friendly economy* ■ providing macroeconomic

stability with sound infrastructure and human resources,

fostering small-scale industry, negotiating appropriate condi

tions with investors, identifying market opportunities.

71. African countries are now trying to attract FDI using several

measures including Export Processing Zones. Asian experiences

show that growth-oriented governments should concentrate on

providing a salutary macroeconomic environment within which

private enterprise can grow. Much of it comes from experiences

from the East Asian success story: Japan followed by NIES, and

more recently some of ASEAN countries like Malaysia, Thailand,

and Indonesia. The progressive development of different parts

of East Asia involved export-oriented industries and later more

sophisticated capital- and " skill-intensive activities with

market-oriented growth.

72. The Asian development experience points to several critical

policy areas for sustainable development: a) macroeconomic

stability; b) agricultural development; c) human resource

development; d) mobilization of savings, development of financial

intermediation, and incentives for productive investment; e)

outward-orientation and attraction of FDI; f) effective manage

ment of foreign exchange resources and incentives to potential

producers of foreign exchange; g) proper sequencing of structural

adjustment policies; h) institutional capacity building and

attention to the problem of governance; i) development of the

informal sector; j) encouragement of a dynamic private sector

working in cooperation with government toward a society-wide

vision of development.

73. The only example of successful export-led growth in Africa

is that of Mauritius and it is interesting to note that the East

Asian economy (Hong Kong and Taiwan) has played an important role

in that success. African policy makers could learn from their

Asian counterparts the techniques necessary to create

macroeconomic stability, provide infrastructure, improve

education and training, and identify market opportunities.

74. From the preceding brief review of Japanese FDI in Sub-

Saharan Africa some outstanding features are evident: declining

trends of Africa's share in the regional distribution of Japanese

FDI, the high concentration ratio exceeding 80 percent in one

country, divergent* trends between contracting primary and

expanding tertiary sectors, primary sector overshadowed by mining

and tertiary sector by transportation, increasing marginalization

of manufacturing in the structure of sectoral distribution,

market seeking investment in manufacturing for import substitu

tion, and a strong preference for joint venture with minority
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interest. Over the last four decades, Japan has invested a
cumulative value of $ 6.6 billion in Africa - at an average

annual rate of $ 164 million - with falling trends in the share
of the region from five to one percent over the last two decades.

75 In the hierarchy of factors influencing Japanese investments

in*Sub-Saharan Africa, political and macroeconomic stability,
market opportunities based on economic performance measured by
the level and growth of the GDP supplemented with trade protec
tion, investment friendly policy environment, a robust domestic
entrepreneurial base suitable for joint venture partnerships and
as input suppliers, and a sound international liquidity position

figure prominently - categories in which the region rated very

low.

76. Risk and return are the stuff of which all investments are
made, and political uncertainty or instability figures prominent
ly among variables entering into foreign investment decisions-
Principal factors contributing to Africa's image as a region of
political volatility during the last two decades include lack of
democratic institutions dominated by single party rule under
military and socialist dictatorships, frequent violent government
overthrow and annulment of constitutions, widespread internal
strife and external war, massive>transborder flow of refugees,

and general lack of peace and security.

77 The economic picture reads similarly gloomily: structural
poverty compounded by limping output and striding population
arowth, destabilizing macroeconomic imbalances, declining

external terms of trade accompanied with international liquidity
and debt crises, overvaluation of exchange rates, vulnerability
to external shocks such as oil price and drought, substitution
of respectable self-reliance for perennial overdependence on
external charity, an inflated and ineffective bureaucracy and
unproductive public sector. As if the instability of the
political and economic climate were not enough to kill investor
interest, some countries did an overkill with a disabling policy
environment - rooted in misguided ideology and nationalism -
bordering on outright hostility to foreign investment.

78 On top of powerful competition from greener pastures
clustered around Japan within the triad, these adverse conditions
were the primary impediment to the general lack of interest in
Sub-Saharan African by Japanese investors.

79 On a more optimistic note, significant positive developments
have commenced towards the improvement of the political and
economic environment, very critical to foreign investment. In the
aftermath of the demise of the communist system, there has been
a marked decline in the level of internal and external conflicts,
and shift from single-party imposition to consensus mul^-P*rty
rule. On the economic front, many countries have taken determined
reform policy steps to create revive and liberalize their
economies under the structural adjustment programme (SAP)
supported by the World Bank, but general policy convergence
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towards more investment friendly policy, especially from the new

converts of the former Soviet block, intensifies the competition.

80. Despite the widespread liberalization of FDI policies by many

governments in Africa during thel/!980»,' FDI inflows did not

increase between the second half of the 1980s and early 1990s.

Small markets with low growth rates, poor infrastructure, high

indebtedness, slow progress in introducing market- and private-

sector-oriented economic reforms and low levels of technological

capabilities all reduce the attractiveness of many African

countries to foreign investors. Although some countries are

clearly more successful in attracting FDI than others, prospects

of FDI in Africa as a whole and especially in sub-Saharan Africa

are not so favourable. External assistance, particularly

official development assistance (ODA), will therefore continue

to be of great importance to create the premises for self-

sustained growth, including as FDI-friendly environment.

81. The following key issues are pointed out to attract invest

ment through TNCs, particularly Trading TNCs: 1) political

stability is indispensable for trade and investment; for example

Japanese firms in Africa are also forced to devote a great deal

of effort to securing the safety of its dispatched personnel

14/; 2) concern over inflation; 3) lack of infrastructure; 4)

privatization of state-owned enterprises; 5) liberalization of

capital flow.

82. It is noted that there are some common principles in the

measures which foreign affiliates could take in operating

successfully in developing countries. They include: 15/ i)

products and commodities manufactured and traded by the TNCs are

likely to receive a first rate reputation; ii) their foreign

affiliates invest in developing countries with a long-term plan;

iii) the TNCs are more likely to work on the transfer of

technology in developing countries; iv) their foreign direct

investment takes place for market-penetration purposes (import-

substituting) , and then host countries could be used as export

bases (export promoting), however, most Japanese FDI production

has been targetted to the host country market; v) Parent compa

nies command a worldwide network of information sources.

83. Finally it is noted that deregulating an African economy,

responding to the activities of TNCs, requires a comprehensive

14/ According to the 1990 survey of 8,804 foreign Affiliates

from Japan by Minister of International Trade and Industry of

Japan, while "competition " and "employment " were main

concerns in foreign affiliates in the regions such as North

America, Europe and Oceania, "pdlitical instability" was

refereed as one of the main problems in Africa.

15/ T. Kinoshita (1993), Decision Making Process related to

Japanese Foreign Direct Investment, Japan Export Import Bank

(in Japanese).
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macro-economic programme and policy framework. J
objectives must be properly explained and debated
to build the necessary political consensus. It is imPorata^ *h^
the institutional restructuring and management implications of

the process be anticipated and addressed.


